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To:  Mount Washington Steering Group 

From:  Sarah Morden, Defero-West Consulting 

  Sherry Hurst, Leftside Partners Inc.  
 

Date:  November 16, 2015 

Re:  Mount Washington Fire Protection Study 

Introduction/Background  
The original work plan for the Mount Washington Fire Protection Study included three key phases: 
 
PHASE 1 – Assess: review historical information, relevant documents and current Resort information. 
Start-up meeting with the Steering Committee. Timing: May/June. Status: Complete, on time. 
 
PHASE 2 – Research & Analyze: explore and compare service options, undertake study interviews research 
applicable legislation, service models in other jurisdictions, discuss results with Steering Committee. 
Timing: July/August. Status: Complete, on time. 
 
PHASE 3 – Report: Prepare a draft report; public consultation; provide summary presentation to the 
Electoral Area Services Committee (EASC); deliver final report. Timing: September/October. Status: due 
to a low response rate during the public consultation phase and nature of the concerns raised, the 
consultants recommended a modified approach to CVRD staff and the EASC that would allow for a mid-
November meeting with the steering group to undertake the following: 
 

- review a summary of the comments/feedback received through public input;  
- present background research and rationale for the proposed service, particularly with respect to 

the proposed capital expenditures; 
- discuss the option of amortizing capital costs over a longer period to reduce the cost of the 

service; and, 
- obtain input on next steps, including the possibility of further public consultation. 

Summary of Public Input 
Public consultation in resort communities where the majority of properties are owned by non-residents 
can be particularly challenging. Although online communication continues to be the key means of 
communication for this study (project website, email newsletters), an Open House was held in the Main 
Lodge at Mount Washington on Friday, October 9th. Recognizing the limitations of in-person consultation 
on Mount Washington, this event was scheduled to coincide with Thanksgiving weekend (when property 
owners tend to be in the community to prepare for the upcoming ski season), but not conflict with any 
strata meetings or family/social events going on throughout the long weekend. All information materials 
were made available online and emailed to the steering group members (with a request to forward them 
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to their respective members/neighbours/friends). Information handouts and feedback forms were also 
left at the Resort for people to pick up throughout the weekend, and Resort staff took copies to deliver to 
strata meetings.  
 
Approximately 25 people attended the Open House – all but one property owner was from Strata 799. 
Comments regarding the service were mixed – some were in favour of the service as presented, others 
expressed concerns around cost, particularly around the proposed building, vehicles and equipment.  
 
As of October 18th (the original deadline for public comment), the response rate was very low – less than 
10 feedback forms were received along with 4 letters/emails. All but one submission was from Strata 799. 
Once again, concerns regarding the service centered around cost and the rationale for the proposed 
building, equipment and vehicles. Due to the very low response rate, the feedback form was left up on 
the website and the deadline for public comment extended until November 13th. The “Q&A” section of 
the website was updated the week of October 20th to address the most common comments and questions 
received at the Open House and through the feedback forms.  

Proposed Service: Research & Rationale 
During the project start-up meeting in June, members of the steering group expressed a strong desire for 

an incremental approach to establishing a fire protection service at Mount Washington – starting small, 

and growing over time based on the community’s needs. A proposal for a full service volunteer fire 

department and $1.5 million firehall amortized over 25 years (maximum requisition set at $5.00/$1000 of 

assessed value) failed to gain the support of the community in 2003, in part, because it exceeded their 

needs. The consultants were requested to focus on a more basic start-up service that provides some 

comfort and protection to the community, and allows them to build capacity and resources over time 

through annual reserve contributions and expansion of an on-mountain volunteer base. This included, but 

was not necessarily limited to, the potential for a service agreement with a Comox Valley fire department. 

Throughout the research phase, the consultants worked to determine a base level at which a service 

agreement would be feasible, balancing the cost with the level of protection desired by the community.   

Numerous conversations occurred with the fire chiefs and chief administrative officers for Cumberland, 

Courtenay and Oyster River in an attempt to establish the minimum standards at which their 

Councils/Boards would likely be willing to enter into an agreement for a community-wide service at Mount 

Washington. The minimum standards take into consideration factors such as worker safety, local 

government risk and liability, fire service and training regulations, building code requirements and, in the 

Fire chiefs’ professional opinions, the facilities required to perform the service. Notably, while interviews 

were with the Fire chiefs, any service agreement would have to be entered into with the consent of the 

CVRD’s Board or municipal councils.  

The proposed service concept and budget that was presented at the Open House (see information 
materials attached) is based on this research. It should be noted that this is a conceptual proposal, the 
purpose being to establish minimum standards for a service agreement/capital requirements, and 
develop a budget that is considered feasible for the purposes of meeting those minimum standards. These 
have been set to work broadly for, and be acceptable to, all three departments so that the possibility of a 
service agreement with any one of the three remains open. The exact service and financial details would 
be determined through the negotiation process for a service agreement if/when elector assent is 
obtained. The budget is intended to use as a basis for an establishing bylaw and be sufficient to initiate 
the service if it received electoral assent. 
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In light of the questions and concerns raised at the Open House and throughout the public input period, 
it is worthwhile to review the key research findings that led to the proposal as presented. 
 
At the August 25th interim meeting with the steering group, the consultants were asked to research a 
series of items aimed at lowering the cost of the service. The consultants subsequently researched each 
of the items, and the key learning outcomes were as follows: 
 

Building 
 It is the consultants’ understanding that there is no existing Resort-owned space available for 

vehicle storage – this may have potentially enabled the use of shipping containers for equipment 

storage, while vehicles could have been stored in leased MWAR space;  

 any new construction (including modified shipping containers) would need to consider building 

code requirements for snow loading, and the CVRD’s Building Inspector advised that post-disaster 

requirements would also apply to any structure containing emergency response equipment; 

 recent local government analysis of pre-fabricated steel buildings showed that while costs are 

generally comparable to wood frame construction, expected life span is shorter (30-40 years, as 

compared to 50-60 years). 

 construction budgets for recent firehall projects in BC (built to post disaster standards) range 

between $200-$500/sq. ft. Recognizing that the building would not be finished to the same extent 

as a conventional firehall, but will need to meet snow loading requirements for Mount 

Washington, a budget of $175/sq. ft. was recommended; 

 a structure built to these specifications could be expanded into a small firehall in the future, if 

warranted.  

Service Agreement 
As noted at the August 25th meeting, the consultants used existing service agreements within the Comox 

Valley as the basis for preparing preliminary operating cost estimates. These existing agreements share 

net costs (which may include a capital reserve contribution, debt servicing) based on the percentage of 

assessed values (land and improvements) in the Local Fire Service Area relative to the contracted Fire 

Department’s jurisdiction. Following the August 25th meeting: 

 each of the fire departments confirmed that a service agreement for Mount Washington based 

on similar terms would likely be acceptable to their respective Councils/Boards; 

 it was further confirmed that a modified service agreement in recognition of the fact that Mount 

Washington would provide and store their own equipment for the responding Fire Department 

to use) would not likely be supported;  

 there may, however, be an opportunity to negotiate additional operational services within the 

scope of the agreement including, for example, maintenance of the equipment stored at Mount 

Washington and/or community fire prevention programs. 

Note – the service contract, including administration, comprises approximately $0.70 of the total 

estimated $1.35/$1000 of assessed value required to fund the service, as proposed.  
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Firefighter Transport 
 it was confirmed that a response model allowing firefighters to use their own vehicles to arrive at 

the Mt. Washington muster station is not likely to be supported for reasons related to maintaining 

coverage in the responding Fire Department’s home community (ability to manage who and how 

many firefighters respond to a call for Mount Washington); coordination and safety of personnel; 

and potential pressure for first on scene to action a fire by themselves.  

Volunteer Training 
 one of the “optional” items considered was training for a small group of on-mountain volunteers 

to access, transport and set up the equipment prior to the responding Fire Department’s arrival. 

It was confirmed that if volunteers are members of the responding Fire Department, they would 

need to train towards whatever service level (exterior/interior/full service) that the Fire 

Department has set, by policy, pursuant to the BC Fire Service Competency and Training Playbook. 

Courtenay and Cumberland are targeting the highest service level (“full-service”); Oyster River 

will either be full service or interior. The fire chiefs felt that S100, a basic wildfire suppression and 

safety course, would not suffice in this situation. 

 there may, however, be an opportunity to establish a volunteer on-mountain response crew 

under the CVRD or privately, and train to a more basic service level. Careful consideration, in 

consultation with the contracted fire department, would need to be given to how best this is 

achieved within the context of employer liability, WCB coverage and responsibility for 

administrative record-keeping required by the BC Fire Service. For the purposes of this study, the 

cost estimates allowed for training of 5 volunteers to basic exterior level. ($5000/year in operating 

costs). 

Fire Underwriters Survey 
 it was confirmed that none of the proposed service options meet the minimum requirements 

established by the Fire Underwriters Survey for fire insurance classification – the service falls short 

with respect to firefighter apparatus and response times. If a service is ultimately established, 

property owners may wish to consult with their individual insurance providers.   

 
Following the Open House on October 9th, the consultants were asked to further explore the possibility of 

using shipping containers in place of a building, including the possibility of storing the proposed pick-up 

at the responding fire department’s fire hall. The consultants subsequently spoke with the CVRD’s building 

and planning departments, the BC Fire Commissioner’s Office, VanIsle Containers and the three Fire 

chiefs. Key findings are as follows: 

 The CVRD Building Department confirmed that if any modifications are required to the 

containers, they will be considered a “structure” and therefore a) a building permit would be 

required; b) engineers stamp will be required and c) the structure will still need to meet snow 

loading and post-disaster requirements; 

 

 The CVRD’s Planning Department confirmed that the property is currently zoned for emergency 

services, and that a building permit would be required. CVRD bylaws do not currently ban the 

use of shipping containers. A “steep slopes” Development Permit may be required for the site – 

the cost of a DP could be waived; however, a geotechnical analysis of the site may be needed 
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and therefore $5,000 has been added to the estimated cost of site preparation. It is anticipated 

that any slope stabilization, such as a retaining wall, could still be achieved within the original 

$30,000 estimate for site works. 

 

 The Fire Commissioners Office commented that there is nothing in the Fire Services Act that 

would preclude the use of containers, but that the BC Building Code will require that the 

structure be built to post-disaster requirements unless the regional district is prepared to grant 

an exemption; 

 

 VanIsle Containers estimated that their “emergency preparedness” shipping containers would 

cost approximately $10,000 each to modify (electrical and insulation – they did not recommend 

heating due to fire risk) and deliver to the mountain. This would NOT include any structural 

modifications if, for example, the containers needed to be welded together to provide for a 

larger storage/work space. IF such modifications were required, VanIsle said there may still be 

some savings, but engineers would need to be involved and costs would escalate significantly. 

Instead, their recommendation would be construction of a building. Even if modifications are 

not required, it is recommended that a roof be constructed over the containers in order prevent 

snow/water from pooling and causing rust, which reduces the lifespan of the containers. (The 

expected lifespan of a new container is 20 years); 

 

 In general, the fire chiefs do not believe that shipping containers will suffice. They strongly 

prefer a building for the following reasons: 

 the structure needs to be heated in order to maintain equipment in optimal condition 

and prevent mold and mildew from forming – according to VanIsle, heaters are not 

recommended for shipping containers; 

 the structure will require a work area with access to water (at least one sink) to properly 

clean equipment; 

 heating is also recommended for firefighter safety and comfort when they are on site 

for maintenance, equipment inspections or practices, particularly in the winter months; 

 if containers were to be used, they would need to be modified to create a larger 

workspace and storage area, particularly for access to and exit from the pick-up truck – 

this type of modification would add significantly to the cost; 

 ability to grow the service in the future (purchase/store larger apparatus or evolve into 

a small fire department) is greatly enhanced with conventional construction (life span 

estimated at 50-60 years, built to required snow loading and post-disaster standards). 

 

 It was also confirmed with the fire chiefs that a combination of vehicles that would serve the 

whole community would be required (ATVs or similar for areas with no road access; pick-up 

truck for areas farther away with road access). Purchase of a used engine was recommended by 

one of the chiefs. The pick-up is proposed as an interim solution until capital reserves begin to 

accumulate and purchase of a used engine becomes more affordable. Only Oyster River 

indicated they may have space to store a Mount Washington fire service pick-up; however, this 

wouldn’t impact the chiefs’ agreement on the need for a building on the mountain.  
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Cost Reduction Option 
The consultants do not recommend budgeting the service based on anything less than the standards and 

requirements supported by the research findings. To do so may jeopardize the feasibility of a future 

service agreement in that the three fire departments and/or their respective Councils/Boards could simply 

decline participation.  

One way in which the cost of the service could be reduced without impacting the proposed service is by 

amortizing the capital costs over a ten or twenty-year period, instead of five years as proposed. This would 

impact the estimated costs as follows: 

 

 5-Year Amortization  10-year Amortization 20-year Amortization 

Estimated Cost 
of service 
 

$1.29/$1000 of 
assessed value 

$1.02/$1000 of 
assessed value 

$0.88/$1000 of 
assessed value 

Maximum Tax 
Requisition 
(Recommended – does 
not include Surveyor of 

Taxes1 fee) 

$1.42/$1000 of 
assessed value 

$1.15/$1000 of 
assessed value 

$1.00/$1000 of 
assessed value 

    
 

The main advantage of a longer amortization is that it brings the service closer to the steering group’s goal 

of keeping the costs to $1/$1000 of assessed value or less. The main drawback to be aware of is that it 

will limit the expansion of the service in the future in that reserves will not begin to accumulate as quickly, 

potentially delaying purchase of new/additional apparatus or equipment (such as hydrant snorkels or a 

small engine), or hiring of a Fire Prevention Officer/Fire Chief. 

Next Steps 
The consultants propose two options for consideration, and input from the steering group is requested at 

the November 16th meeting.  

Option 1 – proceed with the Phase 3 final report, either as proposed or with longer amortization 

of capital costs. 

Option 2 – undertake further public consultation by direct mail (either as proposed or with longer 

amortization capital costs). This would require approximately 2-3 weeks to prepare materials and 

arrange mailout, and another 2 weeks is recommend for a response period (longer if this period 

is over the holiday season). The results would be summarized and communicated to the steering 

group and the EASC as part of the final report. The additional cost is estimated at $1,500-$2,000 

including postage (stamped return envelopes recommended), staff time, data entry and 

                                                           
1 Province of BC tax collection fee (5.25%) charged on all regional district taxes. 



 

Page 7 of 7 
 

additional consultant hours. CVRD consideration and approval of the budget increase and timeline 

delay would be required. 

Suggestions and ideas from the steering group on other options are welcome. As with Option 2, any 

additional work involving an increase to the study budget or timeline delay would be subject to 

consideration and approval by the CVRD. 


